STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING

Murphy Hall A-239
Monday, February 25th, 2013
Attendees Present:











Graduates:
Meg Babakhanian (Chair), Alison Winje, Randy Mai, MaryTheresa Pendergast
Undergraduates: 
Jas Kirt, John Joanino, Mallory Valenzuela
Administration:
Christine Wilson, Director of the Graduate Student Resource Center

Faculty: 

Kym Faull, Semel Institute professor
Ex-Officio: 

Rebecca Lee-Garcia, Academic Planning and Budget

SFAC Advisor: 
Marilyn Alkin, Special Assistant – Student Affairs
Attendees Absent:
Undergraduates: 
Darren Ramalho
Administration:
Kathleen Copenhaver, Associate Registrar

Nancy Greenstein, Director of Police Community Services

Call to Order:
The meeting was called to order at 10:30 a.m.

Handouts:
· Agenda for February 25th
· Draft minutes from February 11th 
· Student User Fee Policy
· Guidelines for implementing the Student Service Fee portion of the UCLA Student Fee Policy
· Events Office funding request
· Unit Review clarification questions – Community Housing Office

· Unit Review clarification questions – Office Technology Center
Approval of Agenda:

· A motion to approve the agenda passed unanimously. 
Review of the Minutes:

· A motion to approve the 2/11/2013 minutes as amended passed unanimously. 
* The committee entered an executive session *
* The committee exited executive session *
Transcript Fee and User Fee Guidelines
· Randy Mai reported to the committee that the transcript fee has increased from $10-$15, and because it is a student user fee it falls under SFAC jurisdiction. The request for the fee increase was sent to APB, but was never received or recommended to the Chancellor by SFAC. 
· Rebecca Lee-Garcia will check with APB to see what happened with the fee. 
· The guidelines state that a program may request conceptual approval from SFAC in event of completing the formal application to SFAC as an item to be discussed during a regular meeting. However, the fee may not be implemented until the formal application is completed, reviewed by APB and SFAC, and final approval is granted by the Chancellor.
· Mallory Valenzuela asked what would happen if, now that the fee has been implemented, if they do see a problem with the proposal. Rebecca Lee-Garcia said she would look into what next steps would be in that scenario, and also why this request did not reach SFAC.
Course discussion/funding guidelines
· Chairperson Meg Babakhanian told the committee that in her meeting with Vice Chancellor Janina Montero and Assistance Vice Chancellor Monroe Gorden, Monroe had pointed that there are no exact boundaries that limit the committee from funding non-core credit bearing classes. 
· There was some discussion about what was considered a “core instructional program.” The guidelines do not mention credit-bearing courses. Chairperson Meg Babakhanian suggested that core instructional programs were major and minor requirements, and general education requirements. 
· Rebecca Lee-Garcia said she felt the gray area lay in the transcript, and many define courses that go on your transcript as core classes. She agreed that the boundaries were not completely defined.
· John Joanino pointed out the section that comments on learning skills centers and educational opportunity programs, and stated he felt the courses offered by the Career Center fall under the learning skills center definition. 
· Christine Wilson feels that learning skills center would be something more like a writing center, rather than the Career Center courses. She feels that SFAC’s policy should state more clearly than the funding guidelines what they will and will not fund. She agreed that the policy allows for SFAC to spend some money on those types of courses, and believes that if they are able to very narrowly define the types of credit bearing courses that are eligible for funding from SFAC, then it could benefit students. She added that if others shared her sentiment that some of these should be funded, they should write their own guideline for it rather than adhering to the transcript definition. She suggested using definitions like “clearly co-curricular” or “clearly designed as not contributing towards a major or minor course of study”
· Rebecca Lee-Garcia asked that if the courses were truly beneficial, couldn’t they be offered without credit? Christine Wilson said she felt that it was fairly tried and true that if credit was offered (despite the fact it does not count towards a major or minor, or general education requirement) enrollment and retention rates in the course would be much higher.
· At both the Career Center and Bruin Resource Center, they are not hiring faculty to teach these courses. Rather they are assigned as a small portion of a staff member’s regular job responsibilities (they are not paid more for teaching a course). 
· The committee discussed two options: creating language that would support a very narrow definition of courses that could be funded with SSF funds, or choosing not to fund any courses that would appear on a student’s transcript. 
· Some preliminary language that could be used; including limiting the number of credits to two or less, a course provided by a student service employee rather than a faculty member, etc.
· Rebecca Lee-Garcia will look into whether or not the units that offer these courses receive state funds. Christine Wilson said it seemed that the Career Center could designate the revenue that they make from different services towards courses, and could make a request to SFAC to fund whatever portion of the center that those funds were initially being directed towards. The Career Center does not receive 19900 funding. 
· Mallory Valenzuela asked for clarification on how the CPO funds their internships, and courses. 
· Chairperson Meg Babakhanian said she felt that if the course is pass/fail, and it is not helping a student graduate, that it could qualify for SSF funding. Kym Faull disagreed. 
· Christine Wilson offered to come up with some preliminary language that could limit the scope of credit bearing courses that could be funded with SSF funds. Chairperson Meg Babakhanian will contact CPO about their funding model for credit-bearing internships and courses. 
· Mallory Valenzuela asked about how this discussion would affect students considering the UCP Policy on credit-caps for undergraduates. 
SHAC Report

· Randy Mai reported the committee that the medical premium will be increasing 20% across the UCs, which translates to about a $400 increase for graduate students and a $200 increase for undergraduate students. Dental and vision will not be affected at this time. The current lifetime cap on SHIP benefits is at $600,000. The annual prescription medication cap is set at $10,000. There was a rally across UC campuses on February 19th for the removal of the benefits cap. 
· John Joanino asked if the affordable care act is being violated by the SHIP benefits cap policy. Christine Wilson replied that SHIP was not in violation because they are self-insuring. John Joanino said he had heard of students at other UCs who were diagnosed with cancer or HIV and were forced to drop out of school because of the caps that prevented them from getting care and medication. 
· Kym Faull asked if the vast majority of students had only SHIP as their healthcare plan. Christine Wilson replied that this was true of graduate students, but not for undergraduate students who were more likely to also be covered under a parent’s health insurance. She did point out that a very large number of UCLA students are Pell Grant recipients, a good indicator that they come from an underprivileged background, suggesting that the parents may not have health insurance.
· The Ashe Center hired someone to lead the smoking cessation program. There was some brief discussion about the UCLA smoking ban being enacted in April.
· There is some concern that UCSHIP is becoming more difficult to waive.
Call Letter Discussion:

· It was discussed that temporary funds not only create more flexibility for SFAC to reconfigure their funding priorities over time, but also gives units more flexibility in testing the utility of certain staff positions. 
· MaryTheresa Pendergast pointed out that in every budget projections provided by APB, allocating permanent funding caused an eventual deficit. Rebecca Lee-Garcia said that when she forecasted out the numbers, the committee would run out of money pretty quickly if they allocated permanent funding.
· There was discussion about funding benefits, and the consensus was that regardless of whether or not SFAC decides to fund benefits shortfalls, they will have to provide some kind of funding to impacted units to ensure the continued quality of student services. 
· Christine Wilson said it was important to look strategically at which units may need more or less funding when it comes down to making those cuts, rather than just applying them across the board by not funding benefits.
· Kym Faull made a motion to send a call letter for temporary funding. Christine Wilson stated that she was in favor of a call letter for permanent funding because she would like to see Student Affairs really determine their funding priorities for their units. She also pointed out that by continuing to fund positions that are permanent in nature with temporary funds may not be the best bet. She also stated that SFAC will likely get more focused and thoughtful requests if they offer the option of permanent funding.
· It has been about 8 years since SFAC issued a call letter for permanent funding requests.
· Kym Faull pointed out that there was going to be no increase in the Student Service Fee for the next 4 years, so SFAC’s budget was going to remain basically the same barring a small increase in enrollment. Christine Wilson reminded the committee that Glyn Davies had said there was a possibility of increasing the percentage of funding considered permanent from 95%, as enrollment is very unlikely to decrease. She noted for the committee that it’s difficult to run a successful organization when you are unable to set priorities, particularly for funding. 
· Marilyn Alkin reminded the committee that if they put out a call letter for permanent funding, they still have the option to award temporary funding to permanent requests. They also have the option to entertain both temporary and permanent funding requests.
· Christine Wilson reiterated the importance in that scenario of asking Student Affairs leadership for their permanent funding priorities among the requests they receive, even if it means they have to prioritize funding cuts later.
Adjournment:

· Meeting was adjourned at 12:00 PM
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